


Hi! We are the XFR 
(pronounced “transfer”) 
Collective. In 2017, we 
partnered up w/ our pals at 
METRO to build a transfer 
station in their studio 
space in Hell’s Kitchen.

This zine was made to 
celebrate our collaboration 
and introduce you to who we 
are, and some of the 
technology we are employing 
to get some important 
transfer work and training 
done.



What is XFR Collective?
XFR Collective is a 
non-profit org that 
partners with artists, 
activists, individuals, and 
groups to lower the 
barriers to preserving 
at-risk audiovisual media – 
especially unseen, unheard, 
or marginalized works – by 
providing low-cost 
digitization services and 
fostering a community of 
support for archiving and 
access through education, 
research, and cultural 
engagement.

https://archive.org/details/xfrcollective


What is METRO?
The Metropolitan New York 
Library Council or METRO is 
a non-profit organization 
that advances library and 
knowledge-management 
services through active 
collaboration, resource and 
knowledge sharing, 
professional development 
and advocacy among their 
members.



Our 1st goal as partners is 
to buy + build a transfer 
station that will provide a 
channel for NY-area 
archivists to connect w/ 
artists, filmmakers, home 
movie makers, musicians & 
other individuals with 
media in need of 
digitization.

It will be used to 
support instruction 
& research in the 
important archival 
areas of 
digitization, 
preservation & 
access for 
audiovisual 
materials.



In May 2017, XFR members 
began building a transfer 
station* at METRO.

What is a transfer rack? A 
transfer rack consists of a 
sturdy metal frame that can 
hold several pieces of 
equipment.

*Shout-out to 
Ashley Blewer’s 
Minimum Viable 
Station 
Documentation, 
which guided us 
throughout the 
station component 
buying process.



Transfer station equipment 
may include 1 or many 
playback decks, scopes & 
monitors. Each can be 
mounted directly onto the 
frame w/screws or placed on 
shelves attached to the 
frame.

The goal of our station is 
to produce, monitor and 
correct an analog signal, 
and then convert that 
signal into a digital 
signal that can be captured 
by a computer and turned 
into a file.



Basic components of a 
transfer station:

(A) Playback deck(s)
(B) Monitor(s) & scope(s)
(C) Time-base corrector
(D) Analog-to-digital 

converter
(E) The frame itself

The next few pages 
will detail how 
each of these 
components are 
used to produce a 
high-quality 
transfer, starting 
w/ a cartoon 
transfer rack, as 
follows:
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Note: This is 
just an example 
cartoon transfer 
rack! Racks can 
take many 
different 
component 
configurations, 
depending on 
what you need 
and/or have!



(A) Playback Deck

A playback deck does 

exactly what its name 

implies: it plays back 

tapes.

There are all types of 

playback decks that handle 

a variety of tapes. You may 

be familiar with seeing or 

using a VHS video player, 

which is a well-known type 

of playback deck.

 



(B) Monitors & scopes

Monitors/scopes are used 
to look at and analyze the 
video and audio signals 
coming from the playback 
deck.

Some monitors and 
scopes allow us to 
see and listen to 
the video; others 
give us graphs and 
charts to monitor 
and adjust things 
like color balance 
and brightness.



(C) Time-base corrector 
(TBC)

A TBC’s job is to make sure 
that the lines that 
comprise the video signal 
are in order.  These lines 
are sometimes out of order 
because of discrepancies 
between what the video was 
recorded with originally 
(i.e. Mom’s Handycam ca. 
1989) vs. the playback deck 
outputting the signal 
during a transfer.



(D) Analog-to-digital (aka 
“A- to-D”) converter

The A-to-D converts the 
analog signal from the 
playback deck into a 
digital signal.

The A-to-D is the last stop 
on the rack before the 
video signal is output to a 
computer, and captured by 
video production software.

We use Final Cut 
Pro to capture 
digital signals.



Once captured, the file is 
named & saved in a folder 
on a local drive.  A tiny 
hand-written label is 
adhered onto the tape 
itself that references the 
filename.

A checksum 
(unique 
digital 
fingerprint) 
is created 
which we 
record along 
w/ 
descriptive 
metadata into 
a 
spreadsheet.



The video files created 
from transfers are uploaded 
to the Internet Archive 
(IA), a free digital 
repository.

You can view the videos we 
have transferred here: 
archive.org/details/
xfrcollective

We use IA because 
it provides a 
free platform to 
make videos 
available both to 
view and 
download.



And that’s it! Except, NOT!
This is just the 
beginning...

Get in touch!
xfrcollective@gmail.com
@xfr_collective (Twitter)
xfrcollective.wordpress.com

Documentation (w/ more 
details!): 
github.com/XFRCollective



This booklet (including 
illustrations) were written/drawn by 

Mary Kidd.

@kiddarchivist
kiddmary@gmail.com

A digital version of this booklet is 
available at: 

xfrcollective.wordpress.com/
metro-xfr-rack-zine/

Feel free to copy and distribute 
freely.


